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Propositions
Living with Toxicity: Disruptive Temporalities in 

Visual Art and Literature

1.	 	The	harm	of	toxicity	expands	beyond	the	realm	of	the	body	
or	the	environment;	one	of	the	ways	in	which	it	manifests	
most	 violently	 lies	 in	 how	 it	 reshapes	 and	 defamiliarizes	
relations	to	and	perceptions	of	time.

 
2.	 	Living	 with	 toxicity	 is	 predominantly	 characterized	 by	 a	

temporality	of	ongoingness	rather	than	by	temporal	rupture.	
In	 order	 to	 understand	 the	 temporal	 violence	 of	 toxicity,	
we	 require	 an	 aesthetic	 sensibility	 that	 goes	 beyond	 the	
structuring	logic	of	the	neatly	defined	toxic	event.	

3.	 	Each	 artistic	 medium	 comes	 with	 its	 own	 temporal	
affordances	that	can	be	mobilized	by	the	artist;	no	medium	
has	a	privileged	position	when	it	comes	to	the	representation	
of	human	experiences	of	time	or	of	slow	violence.		

4.	 	Art	 and	 literature	 can	 open	 up	 much-needed	 generative	
space	 for	 diagnosis,	 critical	 assessment,	 and,	 sometimes,	
intervention	 with	 regard	 to	 toxicity’s	 omnipresence	 in	
today’s	 world.	 To	 demand	more	 from	 art	 displaces	 socio-
political	responsibilities	onto	the	cultural	sector.		



5.	 	Living	 with	 toxicity	 is	 an	 emergent	 phenomenon,	 the	
consequences	of	which	remain	uncertain.	We	find	ourselves	
in	“the	toxic	meanwhile”:	precisely	therein	lies	the	trouble	
and	the	possibilities	for	change.	

6.	 	The	 academic	 desire	 for	 ‘new’	 and	 ‘unique’	 scholarship	 is	
symptomatic	of	 the	obsession	with	progress	 for	progress’s	
sake	that	is	also	at	the	heart	of	our	current	environmental	
crisis;	 we	 need	 an	 intellectual	 community	 that	 values	
collaboration	 and	 builds	 on	 the	 wealth	 of	 intersectional	
feminist	scholarship	that	already	exists.	

7.	 	Toxicity	is	not	a	metaphor	(cf.	Sontag	1978).	It	is,	however,	
a	material-discursive	phenomenon.		

8.	 Nuclear	energy	is	not	a	solution	for	climate	change.	

9.	 	Stating	 that	 we	 are	 living	 in	 a	 moment	 where	 human	
temporalities	 have	 become	 entangled	 with	 geological,	
technological,	embodied,	and	other	temporalities	of	various	
scales	and	tempos	is	not	enough;	scholars	must	continue	to	
investigate	what	this	entanglement	does.	

10.	 	Living	with	toxicity	is	to	be	aware	of	its	effects	on	ourselves	
and	 the	 world	 in	 the	 broadest	 sense	 of	 the	 word,	 and	 to	
build	infrastructures	of	survival	and	justice	in	spite	of	this.	
Maintenance	 –	 the	 ongoing	 work	 of	 keeping	 life	 going	 –	
offers	a	path	towards	ethical	and	sustainable	ways	of	living	
well	with	toxicity,	and	of	making	time	differently	together.


